









MARIJUANA LEGALIZATION ISSUE Brief

# State Laws Addressing Discrimination Against Medical Cannabis Patients

## Introduction

Thirty-six states and Washington, D.C. recognize medical cannabis as a lawful medication. A licensed health provider must determine that medical cannabis is a necessary treatment for the patient. These health providers themselves must be certified by the state to recommend medical cannabis to patients. If a qualified provider determines the patient requires medical cannabis, the patient should be able to take their medication without fear of reprisal. But the law in many of these states fails to adequately protect these patients in their efforts to secure employment, enroll in school, rent a home, or even secure child custody or visitation rights.

Treating medical cannabis patients differently from other patients is inherently discriminatory and produces harmful stigma, which creates negative short- and long-term health effects. A study conducted on California's medical cannabis patients discovered that patients experienced chronic stress because of the stigma they perceived. Chronic stress negatively impacts an individual's mental health and can contribute to many physical health conditions, such as high blood pressure, heart disease, and diabetes. Further, these researchers discovered that the stigmatization of medical cannabis led patients to delay or not seek medical cannabis treatment at all. Both concerns, chronic stress and the underutilization of care, can contribute to an individual's poor health outcomes.

Without key legal protections against discrimination, medical cannabis patients are at an increased risk for negative health outcomes. Without explicit state protections from discrimination in employment, employees who use medical cannabis face the threat of economic instability. Economic instability makes it difficult to access essential resources, including quality housing, food, and a stable, living wage. Without the ability to access the necessities of a healthy life, individuals are at an increased risk of various illnesses and even premature death. Without state law protections, economic instability and various other circumstances, such as housing insecurity and the inability to enroll in school, are a real threat to medical cannabis patients. This issue brief will examine the range of state legal protections focused on preventing discrimination and will discuss the importance of these protections in securing the health and wellbeing of medical cannabis patients. To learn

more about your state's specific policies, the Network for Public Health law has provided a **companion survey** of state policies.

## Research

## **Employment Protections**

Despite the legalization of medical cannabis amongst states, it remains unlawful at the federal level.<sup>5</sup> Under the Controlled Substances Act, cannabis is classified as a Schedule I drug and is deemed to have a high potential for abuse with no currently accepted medical use.<sup>6</sup> Therefore, the use of cannabis, even for medical purposes, is not permitted under federal law and precludes the applicability of the Americans with Disabilities Act ("ADA").

The ADA prohibits discrimination on the basis of a disability in the workplace, state and local government, public accommodations, commercial facilities, transportation, and telecommunications. A disability is defined as a "physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities;" however, it does not include individuals "engag[ed] in the illegal use of drugs." Because cannabis is illegal under federal law, the use of medical cannabis is considered an "illegal use of drugs" that precludes protections afforded by the ADA. Without the ADA, state law protections are crucial to ensuring medical cannabis patients are not subjected to workplace discrimination.

Thirteen states and Washington, D.C. have enacted statutes to provide medical cannabis patients explicit protection from workplace discrimination. Generally, these protections prohibit an employer from discriminating against an employee or prospective employee for their legal use of medical cannabis. For example, Delaware prohibits discrimination against a person in "hiring, termination, or any term or condition of employment, or otherwise penalize a person, if the discrimination is based upon the employee's status as a card holder." Some states have opted for broader language, such as, Illinois's statute that prohibits "penaliz[ing] a person solely for his or her status as a registered qualifying patient." 10

Importantly, seven of the thirteen states provide protection for medical cannabis patients who test positive on a drug test. Such protection implicitly recognizes that a positive drug test alone is not indicative of impairment. Rather, determining impairment requires a comprehensive evaluation of the totality of the circumstances. For example, Drug Recognition Experts (DREs) follow a 12-step protocol to determine impairment and whether that impairment is related to illicit drug use or a medical condition. These explicit employment protections recognize the intricacies of determining impairment and protect medical cannabis patients from adverse employment action based solely on a positive drug test.

Among the states with explicit employment protections, only two states, Nevada and New York, require employers to reasonably accommodate medical cannabis patients. Nevada law requires that employers attempt to reasonably accommodate the medical needs of a medical cannabis patient. A reasonable accommodation includes "any change in the work environment or policy and procedure that enables an individual with a disability to have equal employment opportunities." However, the employer is not required to modify the job or working conditions for the patient, as long as those conditions have a reasonable business purpose. Further, Nevada does not require the employer to implement any accommodation that would pose a threat of harm or danger to persons or property, impose undue hardship on the employer, or prohibit the employee from fulfilling their job. In New York, the use of medical cannabis is considered a disability and therefore afforded protection from discrimination or harassment in the workplace under the state's civil rights laws.

However, the explicit employment protections discussed above do not prevent employers from adopting policies and procedures that prohibit impairment at work. Also, these employment laws do not require employers to comply if the action would violate federal law or risk the loss of federal funding. This allows employers to comply with the federal Drug Free Workplace Act, which requires any organization that receives a federal contract or federal grant of at least \$100,000 to establish a drug-free workplace policy and awareness program. Typically, these programs involve taking action against employees who violate the drug-free program and notifying the federal contracting agency of the violation.

The exemption to comply with federal law also creates an exception for specific occupations. There are federal provisions that prohibit the employment of individuals who use Schedule I drugs in certain occupations. These are commonly found in, for example, the railroad and commercial trucking industries. The applicability and substance of these federal provisions remain unchanged even in light of the states' employment protections for medical cannabis patients because the state protections do not require employers to violate federal law. However, it is important to note that impairment at work is prohibited regardless of the profession. Risk of impairment from medical cannabis is no different from the risk of impairment from other prescribed medication or alcohol. The state employment protections are not about accommodating or normalizing these risks, but about protecting an employee's right to use their medication off-site during off-hours.

## **Non-Employment Protections**

In addition to workplace protections, some states also protect medical cannabis patients from discrimination related to school enrollment, anatomical gifts, home rentals, and child custody and visitation rights.

#### 1. School Enrollment

Currently, ten states prohibit schools from denying enrollment or otherwise penalizing medical cannabis patients. Because education is an influential social determinant of health, such protections are crucial for allowing people to live longer, healthier lives. <sup>18</sup> Specifically, an applicant with more education is more likely to be employed in higher paying jobs and secure a job that provides health-promoting benefits, such as health insurance, paid leave benefits, and retirement accounts. <sup>19</sup> Further, families with higher incomes are better able to buy healthier foods, have more leisure time to regularly exercise, and pay for health services and transportation. <sup>20</sup> By protecting medical cannabis patients in their pursuit of education, these ten states are contributing to healthier and longer lives for their residents.

### 2. Organ Transplants

Similarly, eleven states prohibit the disqualification of a patient from medical care, including organ transplants, because of their status as a medical cannabis patient. As these states recognize that medical cannabis is just like any other legitimate medication, a medical cannabis patient cannot be denied participation in organ transplant programs on this basis alone. Traditionally, cannabis patients were denied organ transplants because of a concern that cannabis use would increase the risk of organ transplant failure. Therefore, many providers opted for "safer" transplant options, specifically, non-cannabis users. Contrary to these beliefs, research indicates that medical cannabis does not necessarily place the organ recipient at an increased risk for rejection. Rather, research finds that THC, a major component of cannabis, is actually extremely beneficial to recipients of organ transplants because of its role as an immunosuppressant. Accordingly, these eleven states are ensuring that medical cannabis patients have equal access to life-saving organ transplants.

## 3. Home Rentals

Additionally, eleven states prohibit landlords from refusing to lease to or otherwise penalizing a tenant solely for the tenant's status as a medical cannabis patient. For example, Connecticut law provides that "no landlord may refuse to rent a dwelling unit to a person or take action against a tenant solely on the basis of such person's or tenant's status as a qualifying patient or primary caregiver." Importantly, however, landlords still have the right to ban the smoking of cannabis on the premises, even if the smoking is medicinal and the state has legalized medical cannabis. Given that housing is a social determinant of health, these laws are vital to reducing housing instability. Pecifically, frequent moves may prevent families from building ties to neighborhoods and communities, which strongly influence health. Further, children who frequently move are more likely to develop chronic conditions and are less likely to maintain steady health insurance. Providing protections to medical cannabis tenants decreases the likelihood of housing instability and negative health outcomes.

## 4. Child Custody and Visitation

Lastly, twelve states provide that a person entitled to child custody or visitation rights may not be denied these rights solely due to their use of medical cannabis unless their use creates an unreasonable danger to the minor child. Moreover, these statutes deny any presumption of neglect or child endangerment solely based on the parent's use of medical cannabis. These protections are crucial given the importance of the family unit as a social determinant of health.<sup>27</sup> Families have a critical role in the health and happiness of an individual, especially children. Specifically, parental presence plays a significant role in a child's development.<sup>28</sup> Longitudinal research has demonstrated that one of the best predictors in terms of a child's happiness, social and emotional development, leadership skills, meaningful relationships, and academic and career success is whether at least one person has cared adequately for the child.<sup>29</sup> In addition, these protections recognize the constitutional right to parent by ensuring that the parent's right to care for their child is not taken away simply because of the parent's medical condition.<sup>30</sup> Ensuring custody and visitation rights of a medical cannabis patient allows them to foster such a relationship with their children while also meeting their personal health needs.

## **Workers' Compensation**

In many of the states that recognize medical cannabis as a legitimate medication, the law does not require that workers' compensation coverage include reimbursement for medical cannabis. In fact, only six states have recognized that workers' compensation must reimburse injured workers for the costs associated with medical cannabis treatment, if the treatment is "reasonable and necessary." Importantly, states have arrived at these decisions in different ways and on varying legal theories. For example, courts in New Mexico and New Jersey decreed that employers are required to reimburse employees for their use of medical cannabis to treat a workplace injury. By contrast, New York and California made this decision through the opinions of their Workers' Compensation Commissions, not their courts. Further, two states, Louisiana and New Hampshire, through their courts, allow for reimbursement of medical cannabis medication but do not require it. 33

By contrast, thirteen states explicitly provide that medical cannabis is not reimbursable by workers' compensation. Given cannabis's status at the federal level, one concern within these states is that requiring reimbursement of medical cannabis would force employers and insurers to break federal law. However, there is no demonstrable threat of federal prosecution for several reasons. Six states already require workers' compensation insurers to reimburse employees for medical cannabis treatment and no federal prosecution or

threats thereof have been issued against employers or insurers in any of these states. For example, New Mexico made its decision that employers and insurers were required to reimburse employees for the costs associated with medical cannabis treatment in 2015. There has been no threat of federal prosecution against New Mexico since this decision was issued.

Further, while medical cannabis is still illegal under federal law, the federal government, under its prosecutorial discretion, is not prosecuting well-controlled medical cannabis programs and individuals who are in strict compliance with those programs.<sup>34</sup> More practically, there is also a federal appropriations rider, the Rohrabacher-Farr Amendment, that explicitly prohibits the United States Department of Justice from using any funding to prevent a state from instituting a medical cannabis program.<sup>35</sup> While the federal appropriations rider must be renewed annually, it has been renewed for the last seven years. Accordingly, there is no real fear that insurers and employers will be interfered with because the federal government has implicitly acknowledged that state medical cannabis programs may exist. Thus, without any real threat of federal prosecution, the approach taken in these thirteen states merely undermines the effectiveness of the medical cannabis system.

Providing workers' compensation coverage for medical cannabis patients who lawfully obtain certification improves the health and wellbeing of workers. For example, a study published in the International Journal of Drug Policy found an association between a 19.5% drop in the number of workplace fatalities among workers aged 25-44 and the legalization of medical cannabis. This research indicates that legalizing medical cannabis benefits employees and their families by improving workplace safety and reducing the number of employees who die on the job.

Further, allowing for reimbursement of medical cannabis under workers' compensation mitigates the devastating effects of the opioid epidemic. There is a distinct overlap between medical cannabis treatment and chronic pain for which employees often file workers' compensation claims. Since the early 2000s, almost 220,000 Americans have died as a result of opioids.<sup>37</sup> As related to the workplace, a 2017 study by the National Safety Council found that 70% of employers reported that their businesses were affected by opioid drug abuse, including absenteeism, injuries, accidents, and overdoses.<sup>38</sup> The Bureau of Labor Statistics reports that workplace opioid overdose deaths have been increasing by 25% or more each year since 2010.<sup>39</sup>

Several scientific studies have found that cannabis is effective in treating pain symptoms and that many patients would even prefer medical cannabis to opioids to treat their symptoms. <sup>40</sup> In fact, medical cannabis is already frequently used to control and relieve pain symptoms outside the workers' compensation system. Almost two-thirds of patients in the United States use medical cannabis as a treatment for chronic pain. <sup>41</sup> Similarly, in Maryland's medical cannabis system, chronic pain is the most treated condition with over 63,000 patients certified for this reason. <sup>42</sup> Therefore, providing medical cannabis as an option under workers' compensation is a way to treat workplace injuries that often cause pain symptoms and lead to the filing of claims. In turn, this incentivizes workers to turn to medical cannabis in the first place and curb the vicious cycle of addiction that often starts with a workplace injury. <sup>43</sup>

## **Conclusion**

Despite the recognition of medical cannabis as a legitimate medical treatment in thirty-six states and Washington, D.C., many of these states fail to adequately protect medical cannabis patients from discrimination. Without anti-discrimination measures in place, states risk undermining the effectiveness of their medical cannabis programs and the well-being of its patients. To learn more about your state's specific

policies, please visit the Network for Public Health for a companion survey of state policies.

#### **SUPPORTERS**



Robert Wood Johnson Foundation

Support for the Network provided by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. The views expressed in this document do not necessarily reflect the views of the Foundation.

This document was developed by Alexandra LaFree, J.D. Candidate, and Edka Wong, J.D. Candidate, at the University of Maryland Francis King Carey School of Law, with guidance and review by Mathew Swinburne, J.D., Associate Director, Network for Public Health Law – Eastern Region at the University of Maryland Francis King Carey School of Law. The Network for Public Health Law provides information and technical assistance on issues related to public health. The legal information and assistance provided in this document does not constitute legal advice or legal representation. For legal advice, please consult specific legal counsel.

**Updated: April 2021** 

- <sup>1</sup> Travis Satterlund, et al., Stigma Among California's Medical Marijuana Patients, 47(1) J Psychoactive Drugs 10 (2015).
- <sup>2</sup> Mayo Clinic, Stress Symptoms: Effects on Your Body and Behavior (Apr. 4, 2019).
- <sup>3</sup> Larisa Antonisse and Rachel Garfield, *The Relationship Between Work and Health: Findings from a Literature Review*, Kaiser Family Foundation (2018).
- <sup>4</sup> Kansas Department of Health and Environment, Economic Instability: A Social Determinant of Health (Mar. 2015).
- <sup>5</sup> 21 U.S.C. § 812(b).
- 6 21 U.S.C. § 812(b).
- 7 42 U.S.C. § 12101.
- 8 42 U.S.C. § 12102; 42 U.S.C. § 12114.
- <sup>9</sup> 16 Del. Code § 4905A.
- 10 410 ILCS 130/40.
- <sup>11</sup> International Association of Chiefs of Police, 12 Step Process, https://www.theiacp.org/12-step-process (last accessed Mar. 7, 2021).
- Dep't of Administration, Human Resource Management, Americans with Disabilities Act, https://hr.nv.gov/Resources/Publications/HR123/Diversity/accommodate/#:~:text=The%20State%20provides%20reasonable%20accommodation,the%20Americans%20with%20Disabilities%20Act (last accessed Mar.7, 2021).
- 13 NV ST §678C.850(3).
- <sup>14</sup> NV ST §678C.850(3)(a)-(b).
- 15 NY CIV RTS § 40-c.
- <sup>16</sup> 41 USC § 8102.
- <sup>17</sup> 49 CFR §§ 391.11(b)(4); 49 CFR §§ 391.11(b)(12).
- <sup>18</sup> Robert A. Hahn & Benedict I. Truman, *Education Improves Public Health and Promotes Health Equity*, 45(5) Int'l J. Health Srv. 657 (2015).
- <sup>19</sup> Baum S, Ma J, Payea K. Education Pays 2013: The Benefits of Higher Education for Individuals and Society. College Board, 2013.
- <sup>20</sup> Center on Society and Health, *Why Education Matters to Health*, Center on Society and Health (2015), https://societyhealth.vcu.edu/work/the-projects/why-education-matters-to-health-exploring-the-causes.html.
- <sup>21</sup> Kyle Jorgensen, *Legal Discrimination against Organ Transplant Candidates: Medicinal Marijuana and the Double-Edged Sword*, 52(3) John Marshall L. Rev. 859 (2019).
- <sup>22</sup> Kyle Jorgensen, *Legal Discrimination against Organ Transplant Candidates: Medicinal Marijuana and the Double-Edged Sword*, 52(3) John Marshall L. Rev. 859 (2019).
- <sup>23</sup> CT ST § 21a-408(p)(b)(2).
- <sup>24</sup> Kushel MB, et al., *Housing instability and food insecurity as barriers to health care among low-income Americans*, 21(1) J. Gen. Intern. Med. 71 (2006); Cutts DB, et al., *US housing insecurity and the health of very young children*, 101(8) Am. J. Public Health. 1508 (2011).
- <sup>25</sup> Meltzer R, Schwartz A., Housing affordability and health: Evidence from New York City, 26 Housing Policy Debate 80 (2016).
- <sup>26</sup> Healthy People 2030, *Housing Instability*, <a href="https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/social-determinants-health/literature-summaries/housing-instability#cit1">https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/social-determinants-health/literature-summaries/housing-instability#cit1</a> (last accessed Mar. 7, 2021).
- <sup>27</sup> Ted McNeil, Family as a Social Determinant of Health: Implications for Governments and Institutions to Promote the Health and Well-Being of Families, 14 Healthcare Quarterly 60 (2010).
- <sup>28</sup> Daniel J. Siegel and Tina Payne Bryson, The Power of Showing Up: How Parental Presence Shapes Who Our Kids Become, (Ballantine Books New York, 2020).
- <sup>29</sup> Daniel J. Siegel and Tina Payne Bryson, The Power of Showing Up: How Parental Presence Shapes Who Our Kids Become, (Ballantine Books New York, 2020).

- 30 See American Bar Association, Parental Rights Cases to Know (Feb. 1, 2016), https://www.americanbar.org/groups/public interest/child law/resources/child law practiceonline/child law practice/vol-35/february-2016/parental-rights-cases-to-know/.
- <sup>31</sup> Maez v. Riley Industrial, 154 N.M. Ct. App. (2015); Vialpando v. Ben's Automotive Services and Redwood Fire Casualty No. 920 N.M. Ct. App. (2014); Hager v. M & K Constr., 2020 WL 218390 (N.J. Super Ct. App. Div. 2020).
- <sup>32</sup> Cockrell v. Farmers Insurance and Liberty Mutual Company, 2012 Cal. Wrk. Comp. P.D. LEXIS 456 (2012); Petrini v. Marcus Dairy, Inc. S.C. 19973 (2017).
- <sup>33</sup> Creole Steel, Inc. v. Stewart, 86 So. 3d 757; 2012 La. App. LEXIS 282 (LA Appt. Ct. 3rd Cir. 2012); Appeal of Andrew Panaggio, New Hampshire Compensation Appeals Board No. 2019-0685 (2021).
- <sup>34</sup> Congressional Research Service, State Marijuana "Legalization" and Federal Drug Law: A Brief Overview for Congress (May 2020), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/LSB/LSB10482.
- 35 H.R. 2029 Consolidated Appropriations Act (2019), https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/2029.
- <sup>36</sup> Mark Anderson, Daniel I. Rees, & Erdal Tekin, Medical Marijuana Laws and Workplace Fatalities in the United States, International Journal of Drug Police (Oct. 2018).
- <sup>37</sup> James G. Hodge, Jr. et al., From Opioids to Marijuana: Out of the Tunnel and into the Fog, 67 Kan. L. Rev. 879 (2019).
- <sup>38</sup> Jenny Gold, Workers Overdose on the Job and Employers Struggle to Respond, New York Times (Sept. 21, 2018), https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/21/business/economy/opioid-overdose-workplace.html.
- <sup>39</sup> Jenny Gold, Workers Overdose on the Job and Employers Struggle to Respond, New York Times (Sept. 21, 2018), https://www.nytimes.com/2018/09/2/business/economy/opioid-overdose-workplace.html.
- <sup>40</sup> James G. Hodge, Jr. et al., From Opioids to Marijuana: Out of the Tunnel and into the Fog, 67 Kan. L. Rev. 879 (2019).
- <sup>41</sup> Lisa Rapaport, Chronic Pain Most Common Reason U.S. Patients get Medical Marijuana, Thomson Reuters: Healthcare & Pharma (Feb. 6, 2019).
- <sup>42</sup> Maryland Medical Cannabis Commission, Report on Number of Medical Cannabis Providers, Amount of Medical Cannabis Sold, and Average Consumer Price (Dec. 31, 2019).
- <sup>43</sup> Devon Q. Toro, How Come Mary-Jane is not on Workers' Comp?: Requiring Rhode Island Workers' Compensation Insurers to Reimburse Employees for Medical Marijuana, 3 Roger Williams University L. Rev. 25 (2020).